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February 10, 2023 
  

NOTICE OF MEETING 
  
Dear Commission Member: 
   
The regular meeting of the Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission is scheduled for 
Wednesday, February 15, 2023, at 3:00 pm at the Ottawa County Fillmore Street Complex, 
12220 Fillmore St., West Olive, MI in the Board Room.  
 
Additional public access will be offered via Zoom by visiting 
https://miottawa.zoom.us/j/81671391172 or by phone at: (312) 626-6799, using Webinar ID 
979 3192 5783. Public comment can be received in-person or via Zoom. We require that those 
participating in public comment via Zoom register prior to speaking by visiting: 
https://bit.ly/ocpr-public-comment 
 
The agenda for the meeting is attached for your review. 
  
Please contact the Parks and Recreation Commission Office at (616) 738-4810 if you have any 
questions or need additional information. 
  
Sincerely, 
  
  
  
Jason D. Shamblin 
Parks and Recreation Director 
  
JDS/jls 
  
Enclosures 

 

https://miottawa.zoom.us/j/81671391172
https://bit.ly/ocpr-public-comment


Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission  
February 15, 2023 3:00 p.m. 
Regular Meeting Agenda 
Public Access is provided via Zoom at: 
htps://miotawa.zoom.us/j/81671391172 
 

 
1. Call to Order by President 

 
2. Roll Call: Rice 

Longstreet  
McAffrey 
Bush 
Harmon 
Hill 

 A. Miedema 
J. Miedema 
Terpstra 
Sachs 
 

3. Absences (excused/unexcused) 
 
4. Additions/Deletions to Agenda 
 
5. Approval of Minutes of Previous Meeting 

a) Approve the minutes of the Commission’s January 18, 2023 annual meeting. 
 

6. Communications: none 
 

7. Public Comment (Public comments limited to 3 minutes) 
 
8. Staff Reports 

a) Director’s Report 
b) Park Operations Report 
c) Planning and Development Report 
d) Community Engagement Report 

 
9. Committee Reports  

a) Receive the report of the Planning Committee meeting of February 7, 2023. 
b) Receive the report of the Executive Committee meeting of February 6, 2023. 
c) Friends of Ottawa County Parks Update (verbal report. Representative to be determined) 
d) Ottawa County Parks Foundation Update (verbal report by Commissioner Longstreet) 

  

Mission Statement: 
The Ottawa County Parks and 

Recreation Commission enhances 
quality of life for residents and 

visitors, by preserving parks and 
open spaces and providing natural 

resource-based recreation and 
education opportunities. 

https://miottawa.zoom.us/j/81671391172


10. Old Business 
a) Grose Park Master Plan Update 

Suggested Motion:  To amend the Grose Park Master Plan to remove the “Relocated Ball 
Field” from the plan drawing and delete references to this as a proposed 
use from any other related documents. 

 
b) Parks Foundation’s Feasibility Study Update Including Ottawa Sands 

Suggested Motion:  To authorize the Parks Foundation to move forward with the campaign 
Feasibility study including the Land Legacy Fund, Parks for All and 
Ottawa Sands Projects. Further, the Director is instructed to take such 
actions as are necessary to implement the intent of the Commission in 
these matters.  

   
 

11. New Business 
a) Ottawa County Parks Foundation Annual Report 

Suggested Motion:  To accept the annual report of the Ottawa County Parks Foundation. 
 

b) 2023 Michigan Natural Resources Trust Fund Grant Application for Rosy Mound Expansion Phase 2 
1) Presentation of Grant Proposal by staff and Commissioner review 
2) Public Comment 
     Suggested Motion:  To recommend application to the Michigan Natural Resources Trust 

Fund (MNRTF) program for funding assistance for the Rosy Mound 
Expansion Phase II acquisition project and forward to the County Board 
of Commissioners for final approval. 

 
c) 2023 Michigan Natural Resources Trust Fund Grant Application for Upper Macatawa Natural Area – 

Greenway Trailhead 
1) Presentation of Grant Proposal by staff and Commissioner review 
2) Public Comment 
      Suggested Motion:  To recommend application to the Michigan Natural Resources Trust       

Fund (MNRTF) program for funding assistance for upper Macatawa 
Natural Area – Greenway Trailhead project and forward to the County 
Board of Commissioners for final approval. 

 
d) Macatawa River Intercounty Drain Easements 

Suggested Motion:  To approve Drainage Easements for the Macatawa River Intercounty 
Drain on Parcel #’s: 70-16-36-200-008; 70-16-36-200-019; 70-16-36-
200-027 conditional on review and approval of Corporation Counsel and 
the Board of Commissioners.  Further, the Director is instructed to take 
such actions as are necessary to implement the intent of the 
Commission in these matters. 

 
e) Ottawa Sands Treehouse Bid and Contract  

Suggested Motion:  To accept the bid from ______________for construction of the Ottawa 
Sands tree houses at a cost of $______________ and forward to the 
Board of Commissioners for final approval. 

 



f) Eastmanville Farm Background 
Suggested Motion:  Information only. 
 
 

12. Agenda Items for Next Meeting 
 

13. Public Comment (Public comments limited to 3 minutes) 
 

14. Commissioners Prerogative 
 

15. Closed Session to discuss property acquisition Pursuant to the OMA Section 8d (not enclosed). 
 

16. Upcoming meeting date(s): 
 March 22, 2023 
 Time:  3:00 p.m. 
 Fillmore Complex, Board Room 
 
17. Adjournment 
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Annual Meeting of the Parks and Recreation Commission 
 

          Proposed Minutes 
 
Date: January 18, 2023 
 
Time: 3:00 p.m. 
 
Place: Board Room, Fillmore Complex  
 
Present: Kelly Rice, Jane Longstreet, Joe Bush, Kate Harmon, Lukas Hill, Linda McAffrey, Allison 

Miedema, Jim Miedema, Kyle Terpstra, Paul Sachs 
 
Absent: None 
 
Staff: Jason Shamblin, Director; Jason Boerger, Coordinator of Park Maintenance and 

Operations; Curt TerHaar, Coordinator of Park Planning and Development; Jessica 
VanGinhoven, Coordinator of Community Engagement; Kyle Roffey, Administrative 
Assistant; Nealy Molhoek, Stewardship Supervisor; Aaron Bodbyl-Mast, Park Planner. 

 
Guests:   Addison Webb 
 
In the absence of officers beginning the new year, Director Shamblin called the meeting to order and 
asked for a report of the Nominating Committee, which consisted of Bush and McAffrey. On behalf of 
the Nominating Committee, Bush submitted the following nominations: President, Kelly Rice; Vice 
President, Jane Longstreet; Secretary, Linda McAffrey. Shamblin asked for any further nominations 
from the floor, and there were none. 
 

Motions 
 

Close Nominations for Officers of  
Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission 2023 and Elect Officers 

 
PR 23-01 Motion: To close the nominations for 2023 officers of the Ottawa County Parks & 

Recreation Commission and to elect Kelly Rice to the office of President, 
Jane Longstreet to the office of Vice President, and Linda McAffrey to the 
office of Secretary of the Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission 
for 2023. 

 Moved by: Bush   Supported by: Hill  Unanimous 
 

Approval of Minutes 
PR 23-02 Motion: To approve the minutes of the Commission's December 7, 2022 regular 

meeting. 
 Moved by: McAffrey Supported by: Harmon  Unanimous 
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Idema Explorers Trail Jenison Mill Segment Trust Fund Grant Agreement Amendment 
PR 23-03 Motion: Approve and authorize staff to execute the Amendment to Idema Explorers 

Trail Jenison Mill Segment Trust Fund Grant Agreement pending review 
and approval from Corporation Counsel and Board of Commissioners. 
Further, the Director is instructed to take such actions as are necessary to 
implement the intent of the Commission in these matters. 

 Moved by: Longstreet   Supported by: McAffrey Unanimous 
 

Ottawa County Parks & Recreation Commission Meeting Dates 
PR 23-04 Motion: To establish the 2023 meeting dates. 
 Moved by: McAffrey   Supported by: Hill Unanimous 
 

Ottawa County Parks Foundation Grand Explorers’ Trail Race Event and Fundraiser 
PR 23-05 Motion: To approve staff to issue a special permit to the Ottawa County Parks 

Foundation to host a run on the Idema Explorers Trail in June of 2023 and 
annually thereafter for at least 3 years total. 

 Moved by: Longstreet   Supported by: McAffrey  Unanimous 
 

Ottawa County Parks Commission Staffing Realignment 
PR 23-06 Motion: Approve Parks Commission staffing realignment and appropriate funding, 

pending review and approval of the County Administrator, HR and the 
Board of Commissioners, and authorize staff to take such actions as are 
necessary to implement the intent of the Commission in these matters. 

 Moved by: McAffrey   Supported by: Longstreet  Unanimous 
 

To go into Closed Session 
PR 23-07 Motion: To go into Closed Session per Section 8d of the Open Meetings Act. 
 Moved by: McAffrey  Supported by: J. Miedema  Unanimous 
 

To Rise from Closed Session and Adjourn 
PR 23-08 Motion: To Rise from Closed Session and Adjourn. 
 Moved by: McAffrey Supported by: Hill  Unanimous 

 
Other Items Discussed 

 
4. Additions/Deletions to Agenda:  

 None 
 

5. Approval of Minutes 
The proposed minutes of the Commission's December 7, 2022 regular meeting was approved.  
 

6. Communications:  
 The Commission reviewed communications received.  

 
7. Public Heard:  

 Addison Webb
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8. Staff Reports 
a) Director 

The Commission accepted the Director’s Report as written.   
b) Park Operations 

Rice pointed out that the percentages were off on the revenue table of the Operations Report. 
c) Planning and Development Report 

The Commission accepted the Planning and Development Report as written. 
d) Community Engagement Report 

The Commission accepted the Community Engagement Report as written. 
e) Grant Status Report 

The Commission accepted the Grant Status Report as written. 
 

9. Committee Reports  
a) The Commission accepted the Planning Committee meeting report of December 15, 2022 as 

written.  
b) The Commission accepted the Public Relations Committee meeting of December 6, 2022 as 

written. 
c) McAffrey updated the Commissioners on the Friends of Ottawa County Parks.  McAffrey stated 

the Christmas event at the Nature Center was a success. 
d) The Commission accepted the Executive Committee meeting report of January 10, 2023 as 

written. 
e) Longstreet updated the Commissioners on the Ottawa County Parks Foundation and the 2022 

Metrics review. Longstreet stated the next event is the Puzzle event at the Eagles in Grand 
Haven on March 25. 

 
10. Old Business: 

a) The Idema Explorers Trail Jenison Mill Segment Trust Fund Grant Agreement Amendment was 
approved. 

 
11. New Business 

a) The Ottawa County Parks & Recreation Commission meeting dates was approved. 
b) The Ottawa County Parks Foundation Grand Explorers’ Trail Race Event and Fundraiser was 

approved. 
c) The Ottawa County Parks Commission Staffing realignment was approved. 

 
12. Public Heard:   

None 
 
13. Commissioners Heard:  

The new Commission members expressed their gratitude for the park system and being a 
member of the Ottawa County Parks Commission. 
 

14. Closed Session  
 
15. Meeting adjourned at 4:47 p.m. 
 
Next meeting: February 15, 2023, Time: 3:00 p.m.   
Location: Fillmore Complex, Board Room 
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Director’s Report  
February 2023 
Submitted by: Jason Shamblin 
 

 
Pigeon River Greenway 

 
• The Director connected with a representative from Consumers Energy and discussed the Park Services 

Agreement with Port Sheldon Township and the progress of the decommissioning of the J.H. Campbell Power 
Plant.  
 

Miscellaneous 
 

• Coordinator of Fund Development and Major Gifts – the position is posted.  A hiring plan has been formulated 
including a committee to review and recommend candidates for interviews.  An interview committee to 
interview candidates and meet and greet gatherings will be scheduled in early March with the Foundation Board 
and the Parks staff. 

• 2024 Budget – staff have been preparing and refining the 2024 CIP projects for review by the Finance and Policy 
Committee in March.  Additionally, staff have been coordinating with the County’s Fiscal Services department on 
the development and process for the 2024 operational budget.   

• Budget Analyst – the County’s Fiscal Services department has hired a new Budget Analyst (Brandi Mitchem) who 
will dedicate a portion of her time to supporting the Parks Commission.  In the future Brandi will regularly attend 
Parks Commission committee and regular meetings.  Various staff have been meeting with Brandi, orienting her 
to Ottawa County Parks and our operations.  

• The Director met with the new County Administrator and Deputy Administrator for an initial meeting and 
overview of the Parks Commission and operations.  A regular monthly meeting will be held with the Director and 
County Administrator reviewing current and future Parks Commission priorities.    

• Staff have been coordinating with the Administration, Human Resources and Fiscal Services to implement the 
Parks staffing realignment.  The realignment will go to the Board of Commissioners Finance Committee in March 
and then move on for full approval by the Board.   

• Staff have coordinated with the County purchasing department and Corporation Counsel to facilitate a Request 
for Proposal for legal services supporting Parks Commission related real estate matters.  Two firms have been 
selected by a review committee and contracts will go to the Finance and Policy Committee and then on to the 
full Board for approval in March.    

• A Parks Commissioner inquired about Motor Vehicle Permits.  See attached Memo providing background 
information on Motor Vehicle Permits. 
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 Ottawa County Parks & Recreation Commission 

12220 Fillmore St., West Olive, Michigan 49460 
(616) 738-4810 www.miottawa.org/parks 

       

               
MEMORANDUM 
 

Date: February 9, 2023 

To: Ottawa County Parks & Recreation Commission 

From: Jason Shamblin: Director, Ottawa County Parks 

RE: The History of the Motor Vehicle Permit 

The Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission was formed in 1987.  The Parks Director 
(then called “Manager”) was tasked with determining the feasibility of a park entrance fee as part 
of the overall funding structure that was still being established.  In 1988 a study and several 
surveys were conducted before the Parks Commission established the Motor Vehicle Permit 
requirement in February of 1989.  The original fee was $2 for a daily, $8 for a resident annual, $12 
for a non-resident annual, and 50% off for seniors.  The permit was initially required at Tunnel 
Park, Kirk Park, and North Beach Park and only during the summer months.  The reasoning was 
that these heavily used lakeshore beach parks were more labor intensive to operate and attracted 
more out of County residents who did not pay taxes in Ottawa County.  Over the years as more 
beach parks were established, the motor vehicle permit requirement was expanded to include 
those locations as well. 
 
In 2019 while seeking clarification from the Board of Commissioners as to which park fees required their 
approval to adjust, it was concluded that only a change in the motor vehicle permit fee required BOC 
approval moving forward.  All other fees charged by the Parks Commission could be set and adjusted with 
the approve of either park staff or the Parks Commission at the discretion of the Parks Commission.  

Any person who qualifies for a Michigan Bridge Card can receive a Motor Vehicle Permit at no cost.   
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Park Operations Report  
February 2023 
Report Covers December 2022 & January 2023 
Submitted by: Jason Boerger
 
Revenue collected through Period 4 (January) -Fiscal Year 2023 (October 1, 2022 – September 30, 2023)   

Description 2022 YTD Actual 2023 Actual 2023 Budget % of Budget 
Motor Vehicle Permits $1,278 $0.00 $468,400 0.0% 
Marina Revenues $48,821 $29,691 $118,340 25.1% 
Grand Ravines dog wash $4,351 $1,341 $12,000 11.2% 
Reservations $23,833 $68,774 $335,856 20.5% 
Pigeon Creek Lodge $38,078.06 $21,190 $50,100 42.3% 
Totals $116,361.06 $120,996.00 $984,696.00 12.3% 

 
Responsive Maintenance and Repairs  
• 35 down or dead trees were removed from 12 park properties. 
• 9 vehicles and 20 other pieces of equipment received routine maintenance or repairs. 
• Snow removal was performed as needed at various locations during the month. 
• Staff worked with Trane on several occasions about heat pump issues at the Nature Center. 
• A new furnace and air conditioning unit were installed in the 

Woodland Cabin at Connor Bayou.   
Scheduled Maintenance and Tasks  
• Set-up and clean-up was performed for 81 facility 

reservations.  In comparison, 104 reservations were held 
during this time last year. 

• 127 park signs were printed and mounted. 
• Began fabrication of a trailer to assist in the installation and 

removal of the kayak launches at Connor, Eastmanville Bayou, 
Ravines North, and Grand River.  

• Prepared and installed the easement signs (similar to the 
property boundary posts) for Bur Oak and Stearns North 
(Helstrom Section). 

• Operations staff are working on obtaining budget pricing for 
2024 budget requests. 

• Staff researched what is needed to add 6 seasonal/transient 
personal watercraft ports for the Ottawa Beach Marina. 

• Staff worked with HR to get the open Seasonal Positions 
posted to begin the 2023 Seasonal Employee hiring process. 

Beach Update  
• December  

With the large snowstorms in December our beaches became 
locked in with ice pack.  The ice pack acts as a natural defense 
against lakeshore erosion and can lock in surface sand, 
preventing it from drifting.  Due to this, there has been very little erosion beyond the normal shifting of sand that we 
face every winter.  

• January 
The ice pack moved out in January about as quickly as it moved in.  Even with the melting ice, our beaches have not 
seen any significant changes in January as water levels are at their expected lows for the year. 
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Project Updates 
Pigeon Creek Winter Operations 
• Pigeon Creek Lodge winter operations began on December 18th. The Lodge was closed on December 23rd due to 

blizzard conditions and reopened on December 26th, but then operations were suspended again on December 30th 
due to warm temperatures and rain. The Lodge resumed winter operations on January 28th after a significant 
snowfall. Lodge Operations have been open for a total of 13 days so far this season. 

• Daily trail grooming was performed at Pigeon Creek while X-Country ski operations were open. 
• Park Staff spent 8 days removing trees and grinding stumps which were in the way of the winter trail grooming 

operations at Pigeon Creek. They also completed installation of signpost for the new trails on the north side and 
installed all the new trail maps and directional arrows at all trail intersections. 

• Staff worked with an electrician to solve the trail light breaker tripping issue at Pigeon. It was found that a mouse 
had chewed up the wiring inside 1 light pole wiring conduit causing the wires to short and trip the breaker. 

• Continued to split firewood for Pigeon Lodge and Kirk Lodge winter supply. 
Spoonville Trail 

Installed Park logos on the entry sign and kiosk for the 120th Ave Spoonville Trail parking area. 
Eastmanville Farm FFA Partnership 

The permit was issued to allow the Coopersville FFA to operate a community garden in an area near Leonard Rd at 
Eastmanville Farm.  This group has been managing this garden for several years under the previous WMAEC 
contract. 

Port Sheldon Lakeshore Parks Agreement 
• The contract was fully approved and signed by the township and the Ottawa County BOC. 
• Staff met with the Township Supervisor to go over the next steps. 
• Staff filled out and submitted the DNR permit applications for adding swim areas at Windsnest and Kouw 

Parks. 
Grose Park Rebuilding Project 
• Moved and organized and set up equipment in the new garage at Grose Park from the shipping container. The 

container was then removed. 
• Transferred equipment stored at Connor to Grose where it belongs. 
• The project is now complete. 
Memorial Benches 
• Installed a memorial plaque on a bench at Olive Shores. 
• Installed a memorial bench plaque on a bench board for installation at Hemlock Crossing/Pine Bend once the 

weather temperatures warm up in the spring to over 50 degrees so the concrete will set. 
• Installed an Explorers Trail Donor Plaque on an existing bench at the M-231 trail parking area.  
Keyless Lock Project 

Staff made a request to add additional locks for Kouw and Windsnest Parks. 
2023 Fee Machine and Parking software upgrades 
• The contract with Passport Labs for the parking and enforcement software will be on the next BOC agenda for 

approval. 
• Staff met with the Treasures office, Sheriff’s Office, and Corporation Counsel to work out the municipal civil 

infraction portion of the parking enforcement plan. 
Incident Reports 
• North Area Mahindra tractor damage – front right wheel hub drive assembly bolts broke. 
• Visitor’s car broken into at Ravines North Lodge parking area – Police report filed. 
• Small kitchen stove fire in the Pigeon Creek Lodge concessions. 
• Truck #9 damage – broken passenger side mirror. 
• Gate damage Riverside – Vehicle drove through the access gate by the boat launch. 
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Natural Resource Management Project Updates 
Ottawa Sands Restoration & Wetland Creation  
• A grant application for $150,000 was submitted to DNR Fisheries Habitat grant program for creating wetlands 

around the mining lake at Ottawa Sands to improve habitat for fish and other aquatic species. This will be matched 
by the existing Sustain Our Great Lakes grant through Great Lakes Audubon.  

• Staff continued to work with schools to create a service-based learning project at Ottawa Sands as part of the 
wetland creation project. 

Eastmanville Farm Restoration 
The contract Farm Manager will continue to plant row crop for the 2023 season while alternate funding sources are 
sought to carry out the warm/cold season grass grazing plan.  

Eastmanville Farm Restoration 
This project was not selected to be funded by ARPA funds. 

Hemlock Wooly Adelgid (HWA) Management 
• HWA surveys continued at Kirk Park. 
• HWA was discovered at Port Sheldon Natural Area. 
Pigeon Creek and Hemlock Crossing Forest Management  

Contractor is scheduled to harvest the pine plantations at Pigeon Creek Park spring of 2023. 
North Ottawa Dunes pumping impact assessment 

Staff contacted three arborists to access the damages to North Ottawa Dunes. No quotes were submitted. Staff will 
continue to find a resolution to the challenge of finding an estimate.  

Natural Resource Management individual park plans 
Stewardship Supervisor worked on Rosy 
Mound Natural Area and Kirk Park. 

Partnerships 
• Stewardship Crew and Park Stewards 

assisted with the Friends of Ottawa 
County Parks’ Luminary event by 
providing trees. 

• Staff hosted the first West Michigan 
Conservation Network program of the 
year on how to develop a Land 
Management Plan. 

Invasive Species Management 
• Invasive shrubs were removed from Port 

Sheldon Natural Area, Pigeon Creek Park, 
Stearns Creek North, Hiawatha Forest, 
Connor Bayou, North Beach, Rosy 
Mound Natural Area, and Kirk Park.  

• Staff worked with Ottawa County GIS 
staff to enhance the invasive species 
mapping program to include mapping of 
treatment areas and create a new forest 
pest application.  
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Maintenance Projects 
Staff confirmed that the contractor will 
be burning Robinson Forest Open Space 
this spring. 

Volunteer Updates 
• Park Stewards processed native seeds 

collected from park properties; installed 
live stakes at Riverside Park; removed 
nonnative pines from Port Sheldon 
Natural Area and Pigeon Creek Park; 
removed invasive shrubs from Paw Paw 
Park and Stearns Creek North. 

• Volunteers from Grand Valley State 
University processed native seeds.  
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Planning and Development Report   
February 2023  
Submitted by: Curt TerHaar 
    

 
GRAND RIVER GREENWAY 
 
GR Greenway – Stearns Connector Segment.  Approvals for improvements to the railing on the south 
side of the Stearns Bayou bridge and other bridge improvements are complete but still awaiting final 
approval by the State.  Bidding will likely be in May. 
 

 Project Budget Summary 
Funding 
Park Budget (TBD)        $    150,000.00 
TAP Grant (conditional commitment)  $ 2,337,757.00 
Easement Budget   $      32,458.00 
MNRTF Grant   $     300,000.00 
County ARPA Funds   $ 2,000,000.00 
 
  Funding total $ 4,820,215.00 
 
Projected Expenditures  
Consultant fees   $     386,756.50 
Additional Environmental Work    $         9,950.00 
Mussel Relocation work   $       35,000.00 
Archaeology          $         8,779.72 
Tree Removal   $       29,757.00 
Trail Construction (est.)   $ 3,933,269.50 
OCRC fees (est.)   $       33079.00 
Easements   $       65,000.00 
 
 Expenditure’s total $ 4,501,591.72 
  
 Balance remaining $    318,623.28 

  
GR Greenway – Jenison Mill Segment. The Secchia Arch has been installed and construction is 
complete.  Some very minor clean-up and warranty items will be completed in the spring.  A dedication 
will be scheduled for this spring or summer. 

 

               
Completed arch looking west             Completed arch looking east  
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Project Budget Summary 
 

Funding 
Park Budget         $    200,000.00 
Georgetown Township   $    337,500.00 
MNRTF Grant   $    300,000.00 
Greenway Campaign Funds         $    395,636.00  
County General Fund Transfer         $    180,000.00  
 
  Funding total $ 1,413,136.00 

 
Projected Expenditures  
Consultant fees (remaining)   $      61,451.76 
Additional Fees & Costs        $      20,092.07 
Trail Construction (original contract)  $ 1,283,936.50 
Contract Revisions       $       5,3298.58 
 
 Expenditure’s total $ 1,370,869.91 
 
 Balance remaining $       42,266.09 

 
 

GR Greenway – Bass River Segment. We are nearing agreement on the final details of the operating 
agreement to allow the trail to cross State property.  State funding through their Recreation Trails 
Program (RTP) has been secured and allows us to do a request for proposals for detailed design and 
engineering for the first segment with construction as soon as this agreement in in place. Construction is 
planned for 2024.  Progress on needed easements and land acquisition on the east end of the project 
continues to be slow with alternatives being investigated for the Bakale easement. 
 
GR Greenway – Eastmanville Connector Segment. No change since last report. Our consultant is 
completing final permitting and approvals so that this project can be ready for bid (“shovel-ready”). 
Scheduling of construction of this segment is being evaluated based on available funds, schedule of Bass 
River segments, and other projects in Allendale Township 
 
GR Greenway – Allendale Segment. No change since last report. Park Staff met with Township officials 
to update each other on progress.  Allendale will contact MDOT to see if the analysis of the 60th Ave./M-
45 intersection has been completed.  Parks will be updating the project schedule based on the latest 
information about related road and utility projects. 
 

Project Budget Summary 
Funding 
MDOT TAP Grant (estimated)         $ 1,768,800.00 
Allendale Township (proposed)   $    670,000.00 
Greenway Campaign Funds                     $    113,396.00 
Other funds (TBD)         $    762,004.00 
 

   Funding total $ 3,314,200.00 
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Projected Expenditures (estimated) 
Preliminary Consultant fees (current)  $        5,000.00 
Future Consultant fees (estimated)   $    361,200.00 
Trail Construction (estimated)   $ 2,948,000.00 
 
 Expenditure’s total $ 3,314,200.00 

 
GR Greenway – Grand Ravines to Grand River Park Segment. The trail portion of this project is 
substantially complete.  A small portion of top course paving and grading of the floodplain fill mitigation 
area will be completed in the spring. The Ravines wall stabilization portion of the project has gone 
through the public permit review process with the State of Michigan, however, comments from the 
EPA/Corps of Engineers have put the permit in jeopardy. Our consultant is preparing a response. 

 

Project Budget Summary 
Funding 
Park Budget       $    157,400.00 
Georgetown Township   $    112,500.00 
Parks Foundation   $    924,700.00 
Parks Funding (includes CIP transfer)  $    260,000.00 
 

   Funding total $ 1,454,600.00 
 

  Projected Expenditures (estimated) 
Property Acquisition                                                                 $    180,000.00 
Consultant fees (M&B – est.)    $    116,246.14 
Consultant fees (SME)    $      24,500.00 
Archaeology    $         8,400.00 
Construction Contract   $     967,262.50 
Contract Revisions   $       79,972.90  
Wall stabilization (est.)   $       76,274.00 
Bike Repair Station   $         1,985.70 
Miscellaneous   $             302.92 
 
 Expenditure’s total $ 1,378,670.16 
 
 Balance remaining $       75,929.84 
 
 

       
 
Grand Ravines Treehouse.  Materials have been ordered and some items delivered to the site including 
the roof trusses.  Major construction will begin when the laminated posts for the treehouse and 
boardwalk are delivered in the next couple of weeks. 
 

  Project Budget Summary 
Funding 
Private Donation        $    330,000.00 
Proposed Budget Adjustments        $       55,558.67 
 
  Funding total $    385,558.67 
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Expenditures  
Consultant fees   $      53,053.75 
Concrete Foundation PO – Denny’s Excavating  $      49,990.00 
Contract - Denny’s Excavating   $    279,895.00 
 
 Expenditure’s total $   382,938.75 
 
                         Balance remaining (contingency)          $       2,619.92 

 
 
Ottawa Sands Development.  Approvals from the City of Ferrysburg have allowed construction to begin.  
Clearing and work on the camp restroom foundation are in progress.  The treehouses are out for bids 
with results to be presented at the February Parks Commission meeting. 
 
 

  Project Budget Summary 
Funding 
Private Donations        $ 3,480,000.00 
County ARPA Funds   $ 3,400,000.00 
Additional approved parks funding   $    700,000.00 
 
  Funding total $ 7,580,000.00 
 
Projected Expenditures  
Consultant fees   $     278,000.00 
Phase 1a Contract   $  3,539,000.00 
Owner Provided Items   $       35,990.00 
Fire Safety Changes (est.)   $     100,000.00 
Contingency   $      192,350.00 
 
 Expenditure’s total $   4,145,340.00 
 
 Balance remaining $    3,434,660.00 

 
 
Ottawa Sands Restoration Work. Our consultant is working on planning, design, and permitting for the 
shoreline and interdunal wetland restorations and enhancements.  Coordination with the various 
interested parties and State regulators is in progress. 

 
Kirk Park Improvements. Construction documents are complete and have been submitted to the state 
for review and approval.  A Michigan State Spark Grant application (State ARPA funds) to provide the 
match for this grant and fund other improvements including paving renovations and reconstruction of 
the beach interpretive deck and stairs has been submitted, but results have not yet been announced. If 
successful, a new project schedule will be developed based on the grant requirements. 
 
 Project Budget Summary 

Funding 
Park Budget         $    237,000.00 
MNRTF Grant   $    237,000.00 
Additional approved parks funding   $       50,000.00 
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  Funding total $     524,000.00 
Expenditures (estimated) 
Consultant fees   $      38,453.00 
Permit Fees   $            575.00 
 Expenditure’s total $       39,028.00 
 
                         Balance remaining (construction budget)  $      484,972.00 

 
Ottawa Beach Walkway Improvements. Work continues on the retaining wall replacement at Ottawa 
Beach along the upper boardwalk.  This work is being done in coordination with other retaining wall 
work on adjacent private property. 
 

                     Project Budget Summary 
Funding 
Parks Budget        $       25,000.00 
Private Owner participation        $         7,314.00 
 
  Funding total $       32,314.00 
Expenditures  
Existing Contract - Lintec   $      19,451.50 
Additional Wall Work   $      10,018.50 
 
 Expenditure’s total $      29,470.00 
 

                                  Balance remaining $        2,844.00 
 

               
New modular block retaining wall along walkway  

         
Coordinated work at private stairs 
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MACATAWA RIVER GREENWAY 
 
Middle Macatawa Trail Connection. Park staff have met with project partners to discuss funding and 
time frame.  The current plan is for Ottawa County Parks to assist Holland Charter Township in 
submitting a MNRTF grant application to assist with project funding in April 2023.  If successful, 
construction could begin in the fall of 2024.  Preliminary design work on the restroom at UMNA is also 
starting.  Park staff are proposing  

 
  Project Budget Summary 

Funding 
County ARPA Funding        $    906,000.00 
MNRTF Grant (proposed)        $    300,000.00 
Partner Participation (Holland Township)  $    550,000.00 
 
  Funding total $  1,756,00.00 

 
 
PIGEON RIVER GREENWAY 
 
Consumers Energy Trail/Sheldon Landing. No change since last report. This project is on hold pending 
further determination of the closure of the power plant.   
 

 
OTHER PROJECTS 
 
Park Entrance Drive and Parking Lot Repaving Projects. No change since last report. Work to 
reconstruct 28th Ave. including a new cul-de-sac as well as our trail work in Grand River Park have been 
completed.  Park drives and parking areas will be evaluated to determine what repaving and/or repairs 
are needed.  This work will likely occur next spring or summer. 

 
  Project Budget Summary 

 
Funding in current parks budgets 
Spring Grove Park   $     20,000.00 
Hager Park   $   147,000.00 
Grand River Park   $   110,000.00 
Riverside Park   $   171,000.00 
Paw Paw West   $     40,000.00 
  Funding total $   488,000.00 
 
Expenditures to date 
Paw Paw West total payment   $     43,002.45 
Riverside Park total payment   $   116,410.20 
Hager Park total payment    $   157,249.27 
Consultant Fees   $     10,750.00 
 Expenditure’s total $   327,411.92 
 
 Balance remaining $   160,588.08 
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Community Engagement Report  
February 2023 
Submitted by: Jessica VanGinhoven 
December 21, 2022-February 3, 2023
 
PROGRAM/VISITOR NUMBERS 
Private Programs  402 participants, 12 programs 
Public Programs  389 participants, 21 programs  
Nature Center Attendance  3,184 visitors 
Monthly Average:   1,400  
Trafx Car Count*  2,045 cars 
    *Reporting 12/6/22-1/5/23   
    
UPCOMING EVENTS 
2/23/23 – FuturePREP’d student presentation, Virtual, 3:10 pm 
3/25/23 – Piece Together Parks, Eagles GH, 12-3:30 pm (OCPF) 
4/22/23 – Earth Day Garlic Mustard Pull at Eastmanville Bayou, 2-4 pm (FOOCP) 
4/29/23 – LVAC Art Show at Hemlock Crossing, 5-8 pm (OCPF) 
5/2/23 – Step it Up Kick Off Group Walk at Hemlock Crossing, 6-7:30pm  
6/15/23 – Breakfast/Lunch at the Park, 7:30 am / 11:30 am (OCPF) 
6/24/23 – Grand River Explorer’s Trail Run (and Walk), 8 am (OCPF) 
TBD – Jenison Mill Segment Dedication 
TBD – Bill Idema Moraine Nature Segment Dedication 
TBD – Ottawa County Board of Commission Parks Tour 
 
GOALS/OBJECTIVES – CURRENT AREAS OF FOCUS 
 

1. Develop structure, programs, and processes to offer and implement 
the “Parks for All Program” – In early February, staff met with 
administration from Allendale, Grand Haven, and Spring Lake; 
Coopersville scheduled for 2/13. School districts are on board for 
spring programming.  

2. Implement programs supported by the “Art in the Parks” grant – The 
final Frost Center report is complete (attached). The committee has 
invited Encompass Socio-ecological Consulting to assist with program 
recommendations.  

3. Identify, purchase, install and facilitate implementation of equipment 
needed to produce and stream nature-based programs – 
Implementation of hardware is incomplete. Staff was able to put 
together livestream programs, using other equipment.  

4. Increase visitation to the Nature Center to 17,000 in FY23 –  
5. Develop Program Pricing Policy – Staff is working toward 

implementation.  
6. Fully implement Program Proposal process – Staff is working toward 

implementation. 
7. Implement Marketing and Communications Plan – Part-time staff has 

assisted with portions of a plan, although more time will be spent on 
this when a Communications Specialist is on staff.  

 
 

A busy Fireside Storytime in January 

131 in-person participants 
for Coffee with the Birds! 
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GOALS/OBJECTIVES – CURRENT AREAS OF FOCUS, continued 
 

8. Identify areas and residents within Ottawa County not adequately served by county park lands and or 
program opportunities. Develop program offerings to promote an understanding and appreciation of natural 
and cultural history – We have assessed our program offerings to identify underserved areas/populations; data 
will be used for annual program planning. 

9. Strategically develop, market, and implement programs geared towards engaging new or first-time 
participants – Staff is compiling a list of community events where parks should have presence. 

 
 
PRESS 
 
Tree houses, yurts expected at park near Lake Michigan in 2024, mlive 
Ottawa County accepts new grant for park restoration, grbj 
MiSustainable Holland: Expanded greenway will connect the Holland community, Holland Sentinel 
 
 
GOVDELIVERY BULLETINS / EMAIL MARKETING  
 
     Date  Recipients Open Rate Click Rate 
Summer Camp Sign-Up for Students 2/6/23  1,076  31%  3% 
Secure your Summer Camp spot  2/3/23  2,912  39%  4% 
February News, Events, & More  2/1/23  14,987  35%  5% 
Birding Update Newswire!   1/28/23 2,121  375  10% 
January News, Events, & More  1/3/23  15,206  34%  2% 
 

https://www.mlive.com/news/grand-rapids/2022/12/tree-houses-yurts-expected-at-park-near-lake-michigan-in-2024.html
https://grbj.com/news/engineering/ottawa-county-accepts-new-grant-for-park-restoration/
https://www.hollandsentinel.com/story/news/columns/2023/01/16/misustainable-holland-expanded-greenway-will-connect-the-holland-community/69805123007/
https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/MIOTTAWA/bulletins/344e8ad
https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/MIOTTAWA/bulletins/344e033
https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/MIOTTAWA/bulletins/3434bf2
https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/MIOTTAWA/bulletins/3444a0d
https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/MIOTTAWA/bulletins/33fcac4


MiSustainable Holland: Expanded 

greenway will connect the Holland 

community 
Sydney Quillian 

ODC Network 
Published 6:03 a.m. ET Jan. 16, 2023  

HOLLAND TWP. — Ottawa County is one of the fastest growing counties in 
our state, with Holland Township demonstrating the greatest growth of the 
county in recent years. With a greater population comes a greater need for a 
connected network of outdoor spaces, allowing all residents the opportunity to 
access those spaces. 

To meet the needs of our growing population, Holland Charter Township, 
Ottawa County Parks, and ODC Network are partnering to install walking and 
biking paths between Hawthorn Pond Natural Area and the Upper Macatawa 
Natural Area. This connection will be an asset for avid joggers, bird and 
wildlife lovers, and families with an aspiring mountain biker or two. 

Not only will new trail systems connect the two existing parks along the river, 
but improvements will be made, as well, including an expanded parking area 
and restroom facilities. 

This project will utilize some existing infrastructure to create a pathway, such 
as an underpass under Adams Street and trail-beds created during prior 
restoration work. It will also require new connections, such as a bridge 
spanning the Macatawa River to connect two sides of park property. 

Part of the project’s funding is $900,000 awarded to Ottawa County 
Parks through the American Rescue Plan Act. This funding will match money 
budgeted by the township for improvements at the increasingly popular 
Hawthorn Pond. 

To acquire the remaining funding, a grant proposal to the Michigan Natural 
Resources Trust Fund is being drafted. The grant would fund specific 
connections to complete the pathway. 

Collaborations like these are vital to making larger-scale projects possible, 
which have been key to seeing the Macatawa Greenway expand over the past 
two decades. 

“As our area continues to grow, it's important that we work to provide more 
opportunities for all of our residents to get outside,” said ODC Network 
Greenway Manager Dan Callam. “We want to provide spaces along the 

https://www.hollandsentinel.com/story/news/politics/county/2022/11/24/ottawa-county-approves-33-5-million-in-arpa-funds-for-24-projects/69669267007/
https://www.hollandsentinel.com/story/news/politics/county/2022/11/24/ottawa-county-approves-33-5-million-in-arpa-funds-for-24-projects/69669267007/


Macatawa Greenway for people to enjoy and come back to again and again. 
Improvements like these will help to make that possible.” 

By creating these spaces for our community to get outside, we're promoting 
the well-being of the environment. When our community interacts with 
nature, the desire to protect and care for our environment increases. 

Caring for our natural areas and enjoying them with one another also brings 
us all together. 

We're fortunate here in West Michigan to be surrounded by so much nature. 
This project will allow a great variety of people to enjoy our local natural areas 
and feel like part of the community. As Holland continues to grow rapidly, 
providing everyone access to the outdoors is increasingly important. 

— Sydney Quillian is a watershed intern with the ODC Network. 

 



Tree houses, yurts expected at park 
near Lake Michigan in 2024 

Updated: Dec. 21, 2022, 2:56 p.m.|Published: Dec. 21, 2022, 2:55 p.m. 

FERRYSBURG, MI – Yurts, tree houses, a campground, kayak access, improved 
parking areas and restrooms and more are expected to be completed at Ottawa 
Sands park in 2024. 

The host of improvements in the first phase is billed at about $9.1 million, with only 
about $4.7 million of those funds raised or pending. 

That was, until the Ottawa County Board of Commissioners in late November 
allocated $3.4 million in federal American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) dollars to the 
project, bringing the total raised to about $8.1 million secured or pending. 

The board in late November allocated about $36 million in ARPA funds across 23 
projects. 

Related: Ottawa County invests big in affordable housing and more child care sites 
with federal stimulus 
Some of the funds are pending because the county is waiting to hear this month if 
they’ve been awarded further grant dollars for the project. The relatively new Ottawa 
Sands park, located at 18153 N. Shore Drive, spans 353 acres and is located near 
Lake Michigan. 

“This phase of development addresses will provide much needed access while 
beginning the process of ecological enhancement and restoration,” said Aaron 
Bodbyl-Mast, a parks planner at Ottawa County. 

“Ottawa Sands will be a western centerpiece of the (Grand River) Greenway and the 
completed Idema Explorers Camp will provide Ottawa County Parks’ first ‘24-7′ 
Greenway experience and be positioned to provide a one-of-kind stopping point for 
Greenway hikers, bikers and paddlers.” 

The Grand River Greenway is an effort to link Grand Rapids to Grand Haven with 36 
miles of trail following the Grand River. 

The improvements slated for phase 1 of the park’s development are expected to be 
complete in 2024, Bodbyl-Mast said. Some of the amenities may be completed before 
2024, he said, but it wouldn’t be until late fall 2023. 

The phase 1 improvements are: 

https://www.mlive.com/news/grand-rapids/2022/11/ottawa-county-invests-big-in-affordable-housing-and-more-child-care-sites-with-federal-stimulus.html
https://www.mlive.com/news/grand-rapids/2022/11/ottawa-county-invests-big-in-affordable-housing-and-more-child-care-sites-with-federal-stimulus.html


• Access road, utilities and a portion of Idema Explorers Camp 
and camp amenities, such as yurts, tent pads, camp restroom 
and access 

• Mining lake shoreline enhancements and wetlands restoration 
• Idema Explorers Camp tree houses 
• Day-use parking area and lake loop trail 
• Day-use restroom 
• Welcome center, kayak access and trail amenities, such as 

day-use bardwalk and “Sag” pathway connector 
 

“The Sag” is a section of the Grand River channel bordered by the park.  

The park property was an inactive sand mine and features 219 acres of state-
designated critical dunes, 5,585 feet of Grand River frontage and an 80-acre man-
made inland lake. The property was purchased in 2018 for about $11 million.  
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Park Planning Committee  
February 7, 2022, Meeting Notes 
Submitted by: Aaron Bodbyl-Mast & Curt TerHaar
 
Present:   Joe Bush 
 Paul Sachs 
 Lukas Hill   
 Kelly Rice  
Staff: Jason Shamblin, Director  
 Curt TerHaar, Coordinator of Park Planning & Development  
 Jason Boerger, Coordinator of Park Maintenance & Operations 
 Aaron Bodbyl-Mast, Park Planner  
  
  
Macatawa River Drainage Easements 
Bush explained that the Water Resources Commission is seeking easements on three Ottawa County Parks parcels for drain 
cleaning access along the Macatawa River. This includes property owned by Ottawa County Parks in the area of the 
Hawthorn Pond park. Permanent easements are being sought along the drain course for the Macatawa River. While the 
easements would extend into some areas that are planned for development, Bush said that this planned development 
would not be restricted in any way. Commissioners supported moving the easement request to the Parks Commission. 

 
CIP Project Requests 
TerHaar provided an overview of the proposed Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) projects for the 2024 budget process. 
The next step will be for the Parks Commission’s Finance and Policy Committee to review this list. Rice asked about the 
status of planning for renovation of the Eastmanville Farm barn to provide a publicly accessible facility as well as plans to 
convert previously cultivated areas into native grasslands and grazing areas. Staff provided updates on the management 
license and discussed funding needed for the structural engineering study needed to determine the scope and cost of 
the barn renovations. Staff will include an update on the status of these projects for the Parks Commission.  
 
Ottawa Sands Update and Parks Foundation Feasibility Study Project 
TerHaar reviewed the current Ottawa Sands projects.  Additionally, staff provided updates on the Foundation’s 
Feasibility Study, which includes Ottawa Sands improvements. As a result of feedback from the Foundation’s 
prefeasibility interviews and guidance from the consultant, the Ottawa Sands Master Plan cost estimates for the entire 
master plan were updated in light of recent inflation and increases in construction costs. The updated cost estimate to 
implement the Master Plan is now $35 million, an increase from $23 million. The total Master Plan budget will be 
incorporated in the feasibility study as well as the currently funded projects.    
 
As a result of recent success in securing grant and ARPA funding supporting the current projects at Ottawa Sands, a 
revised project for incorporation into the Foundation’s Feasibility study was presented. Although the proposed project 
would not complete the Master Plan, it improves public access and functionality of much of the park which would allow 
for a long-term pause in additional improvements. Additionally, the proposed project would appeal to the philanthropic 
community. Staff reviewed a budget for incorporation into the Feasibility Study. Staff explained that if there is support 
for a possible Ottawa Sands capital campaign identified as part of the feasibility study, the Parks Commission will need 
to formally approve any project prior to a start of a campaign.    
 
There was discussion about the details of the proposed project and requests to clarify and simplify documents for the 
Parks Commission meeting.   
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2023 Grant Strategy 
TerHaar provided an update on the status of preparation for the 2023 state grant cycle. TerHaar explained that since the 
Michigan Natural Resources Trust Fund Board recommended half of the requested funding for the Rosy Mound 
Expansion project, a second grant application will be prepared in 2023 for the remaining amount needed to complete 
the acquisition. Also, TerHaar explained that a grant application is being prepared for a long-discussed modern restroom 
at the 84th Avenue day-use area for the Upper Macatawa Natural Area.  
 
Grose Park Master Plan Update 
Boerger explained that operations staff is preparing to implement previously approved changes in usage at Grose Park. 
This change includes converting an informal ball field into a native grassland and establishing new mowed trails through 
this area. While this change of use was previously approved by the Parks Commission, staff subsequently realized that 
the ball field was identified in the 1995 Grose Park Master Plan. As a result, staff is requesting the Parks Commission 
formally amend the master plan. The Commissioners concurred with advancing this request to the Commission.   
 
North Ottawa Dunes Tree Damage 
Boerger provided an update on efforts to quantify the value of trees that staff have identified as damaged from the 
emergency pumping into North Ottawa Dunes in 2020. This emergency pumping due to impacts from high groundwater 
levels threatening homes in the adjacent North Holiday Hills. A free software program has been recommended for use 
by staff to estimate value. This software has gained acceptance in the forestry industry. Natural Resources staff will be 
entering the already collected data into the program to determine a damage estimate. 
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Executive Committee  
February 6, 2023, Meeting Notes 
Submitted by: J. Shamblin
 
Present:   Kelly Rice 
 Jane Longstreet 
 Linda McAffrey  
  
Staff: Jason Shamblin 
   

Review Committees and Schedule 
a. Friends of Ottawa County Parks Rep – TBD 
b. New Commissioner Onboarding 

i. Bus Tour 
 

February 2023 Meeting Agenda 
 

2023 Ottawa County Parks Legal Counsel Update 
 

Social Media/Public Statement Guidance 
 

Parks Commission TEAMS Channel update 
 

2023 Priority Initiatives Update  
a. Staffing analysis  
b. Strategic planning  
c. Economic impact study  

 
Roles  
Parks Commission, Friends of Ottawa County Parks, Ottawa County Parks Foundation, Volunteers/Park 
Stewards, staff.    

 
Trainings, Programs and or Retreats.   
Parks Commission, Parks Foundation, and Staff mixer. 

 





















































































































Action Request 
Electronic Submission - Request # 234 

Committee: Parks Board 

Meeting Date: 2/15/2023 

Vendor/3rd Party: OTTAWA COUNTY DRAIN COMMISSION 

Ottawa County Parks & 
Recreation Commission 

Requesting Department: PARKS AND RECREATION 

Submitted By: SHAMBLIN 

Agenda Item: 11d MACATAWA RIVER INTERCOUNTY DRAIN EASEMENTS - 

HAWTHORN POND

Suggested Motion: 

To approve Drainage Easements for the Macatawa River lntercounty Drain on Parcel #'s: 70-16-36-200-008; 70-16-36-200-019; 
70-16-36-200-027 conditional on review and approval of Corporation Counsel and the Board of Commissioners. Further, the 
Director is instructed to take such actions as are necessary to implement the intent of the Commission in these matters.

Summary of Request: 

In order to establish a County Drain, the Water Resources Commissioner must obtain all necessary easements to ensure 
access privilege for the Commissioner to the drain for current and future maintenance activities. The intent of any 
maintenance activities will be to preserve the operational effectiveness of the County Drain, in perpetuity. The Water 
Resources Commissioner has requested easements on Parks Commission properties making up portions of Hawthorn Pond 
and the Macatawa Greenway. See attached map. 

Financial Information: 

Total Cost: $0.00 I Parks Fund Cost: $0.00 
If not included in Budget, recommended funding source: 

Action is Related to an Activity Which Is: Non-Mandated 

Action is Related to Strategic Plan: 

Goal 1: To Maintain and Improve the Strong Financial Position of the County. 

Objective: 

Administration: 

Recommended by Parks Director: 

Committee/Governing/Advisory Board Approval Date: 3/7/2023 

I Included in Budget: 
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